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The Llangyfelach tithe map of 1838 shows an embankment or dam across the Afon Llan, but the valley still under fields. It was in the following year that both the Upper Lake and Lower Lake were flooded as part of John Dillwyn Llewelyn’s transformation of Penllergare into a picturesque landscape. The engineer of the scheme is not known, but it may have been William Hicks-Beach, a young engineer and friend of Llewelyn. Damming the river immediately downstream of a wide, open basin allowed water to pool up into the wide, relatively shallow Lower Lake of 8.1 hectares (a little over 20 acres). The dam is an impressive piece of engineering, measuring over 130m long, 15m wide and c. 8m high. Water from the lake did not pass over the dam in a simple waterfall but was directed into a secondary, shallow reservoir built out from the face of the dam at its eastern end. From the secondary reservoir water cascaded over 24m long falls. These falls face west, so allowing them to be viewed from the main carriage drive, and have been carefully constructed from masonry so that the water fell in two long veils either side of a central pier. Prior to the lake’s formation, Cadle Mill leat sourced water from the Afon Llan upstream of the dam. A rather complex engineering solution was formulated in order to maintain the water supply to the mill. This involved the construction of a long culvert from the dam beneath the secondary reservoir to feed the leat, with a second feed at a higher level to the east. Quite why two feeds were required is not entirely certain, but it was probably to ensure that a constant water supply to the mill was maintained even when the level of the reservoir was lowered. The date of two small brick buildings, one a pumphouse, to the south of the dam is unknown (they are not shown on older Ordnance Survey maps), but they may possibly be associated with the American Army’s occupation of Penllergare Mansion during World War Two. 

John Dillwyn Llewelyn photographed the Lower Lake many times, and it was also an  artistic subject for other members of the family. Boating was a popular activity on the lake, and the boathouse was both a popular picnic location, and photographic subject. It was on the Lower Lake in 1848 that Llewelyn demonstrated his electric boat to the British Association for the Advancement of Science, although he had been experimenting with the work since 1841. The boathouse featured in Llewelyns photographs was not the only one on the lake. Fieldwork has located the foundations of a second on the eastern shore, and the 1936 Ordnance 1:2500 map shows one hard up against the western side of the dam. As well as boating, fishing and otter hunting were popular activities on the Lower Lake.

The lake is now dry, the dam having been breached in the 1960s. Close to the falls, which are bypassed by the river, a deep erosion gully has removed a section of dam. 
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